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“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 
If you know details of your event in advance, please let Editor know so 

organisations avoid booking same date 
6th July Capel School Summer Fete 

9th July WI Garden meeting 

13th July Gardeners’ Association SUMMER SHOW (page 16) 

20th  July COMMUNITY DAY & VILLAGE FETE 

27th July W I Coffee morning. Open to all. (Page 13) 

13th Aug WI No Meeting 

7th Sept Gardeners’ Association  SHOW 

10th Sept WI Police Dramas 

13th Sept 7.30pm. The Haywardians Choir - performing at St Radigund’s Church 

20th Sept W I Bingo Night St Radigund’s Church Hall – 7pm  

5th Oct Youth Club Quiz Evening 

8th Oct WI Gentle Keep Fit 

11th Oct 7.30pm Carousel - performing at St Radigund’s Church. 

12th Oct Cancer Research Jumble Sale 

9th Nov 7.30pm  Days Gone By - performing at St Radigund’s Church 

12th Nov WI Annual Meeting 

19th Dec WI Christmas meeting 

  

Planned for the event are a Capel bake off for 

children, petanque, coconut shy, quoits, stalls offering 

craft demonstration, micro-brewery beer tent, cakes, 

fruit and veg, hedgehogs, Gardeners Association 

display and stall, dog training and dancing.  There 

will be cream teas on offer, pizza, pies, and ice cream 

among other culinary delights.  We still need 

volunteers to help with stewarding and general 

helping out on the day so if you can offer even an 

hour please contact Sally on 07730 475838. 

 



2 

Unsurprisingly a lot of the focus at this months’ 

village hall meeting was on the forthcoming village 

fete.  Due to be held on the 20 July, last minute plans 

on stalls and marketing were finalised and members of 

the committee had been working hard on soliciting 

raffle prizes from local businesses. At the present these 

include trips across to France, a family day out to 

Leeds Castle together with contributions from the new 

Leisure Centre and various shops.  Raffle tickets can 

be obtained from the Post Office at the Farmers 

Market and also village hall trustees.  There will be a 

Junior Bake Off at the Fete with members of the 

public being offered the chance to select the cake they 

like.   Plans to hold lots of activities aimed at children 

are also well in hand.  It is not too late to run a stall at 

the fete – anyone interested in doing so should contact 

one of the trustees.  Anyone willing to help with the 

setting up (and taking down) of the fete will also be 

welcomed with open arms.   

Painting of the main hall which has become a little 

tired, will go ahead during August.  It is planned that 

the work will be carried out around the bookings of 

existing hall users to lessen the impact on their 

activities.  More discussion needs to be held on future 

plans for the village hall.   We have almost signed off 

the business plan for the next five years but 

discussions still need to be had on future plans. We are 

turning away business at the moment because of lack 

of hall availability but are keen to make sure that the 

people using the hall, for the most part, are residents.   

The committee has also discussed WiFi installation 

and running courses on everything from computers to 

life skills. But this may mean expanding business and 

extending the hall.  It was agreed that activities at the 

hall should reflect the needs of the village and try and 

meet the demands of as many of its residents of all 

ages as is humanly possible.  If anybody has any 

thoughts on what they would like to see at the hall, the 

trustees would love to hear from you.  Trustee details 

are on the Grapevines contacts page.   

There are plans to run a first aid course at the hall.  If 

any organisations are interested in taking part, perhaps 

they would like to contact Sally Cook – the more 

people who take part the cheaper the cost of running 

the course.  Most organisations are required to have a 

first aider in their ranks.  The Garage Safari will be 

going ahead as normal this year on the 1 September.  

Please contact Cherry Leppard or Ruby Cook for 

details – offers to man the kitchen on Safari day would 

be as ever gratefully received.   

Before I finish, I have just re-read this article and I 

realise just what a lot of investment in time and energy 

the individual trustees put into running and 

maintaining the hall.  Most of it is behind the scenes 

and they do it as volunteers.  Without them it would be 

difficult to carry on and activities at the hall would 

suffer as a consequence.  So as Chair and on your 

behalf I would like to thank them for all their hard 

work and express my appreciation for the support they 

give to the hall. 

 

Capel le Ferne Village Hall – providing services to the local community 
http://www.capelvillagehall.com    REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

 Something to celebrate?     Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and boxing) 

including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

To view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue Leaning 

Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 07939 095880 To 

view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue Leaning 

Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 07939 095880 

 

RECYCLING - INSIDE THE HALL 
Boxes are provided for: 

Used Stamps for Donkey Sanctuary and 

McMillan Cancer.  Bottle Tops are also 

being collected again. 

      Please place the above in the relevant 

boxes. 

A big thank you to everyone who puts their used 

stamps in the box in the Village Hall. Please 

carry on for these good causes.  

 

CONTINUOUS EVENTS 

Books & jigsaws:   
A wide variety of books are available on an 

“honesty basis”.  These are in the library foyer. 

Thanks to all who have donated 

Farmers Market:  
Tuesdays 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Stalls selling local produce every week, including 

(but not limited to) artisan breads, pies, meats, 

fruit, veg and a postal service. 

 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE FARMERS MARKET 
Community event run by and for the community 

Now in our 13th Year 

Every Tuesday 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue, Capel-le-Ferne, 

Folkestone CT18 7LX 

Visit us on Facebook https://www.facebook.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The 100+ Club is due for renewal/new members  

WINNERS OF 100+ CLUB - JUNE 

1st   Eve Muggridge 

2nd   Roy Mann 

3rd   Alan Libby 

 

CAPEL HEDGEHOG CARE 

Facebook Page: 
https://www.facebook.com/groups/198980734375665/ 

We have a collection bin  

in the foyer  

of the Village Hall. 

If anyone would like to  

donate clean newspapers or meaty wet/dry cat food, 

it would be really appreciated.   

THANK YOU 

 

https://www.facebook.com/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/198980734375665/
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CHURCH SERVICES, July 2019 

Date Alkham Capel Hougham 

Sunday 7th   

3rd Sunday after Trinity 

Evensong 

6.30 pm 

Eucharist 9.30 am 

 

Worshipping Together 

11am 

Saturday 13th  

Fun, fellowship and food – 

please let Pam (01303 

489006) or Brian (01303 

243784) know if you plan 

to come. 

 

 

 
(St Radigund’s) 

3.00 – 5.00 pm 

 

Sunday 14th  

4th Sunday after Trinity  

Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Worshipping 

Together 

11am 

 

Sunday 21st  

5th Sunday after Trinity 

Worshipping 

Together 

11am 

Evensong 

6.00 pm 

Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Sunday 28th        

6th Sunday after Trinity  

Benefice Eucharist 

10.00 am 

  

Visit us online at: www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk 

From the vicarage 
The Old Testament prophet Isaiah looked forward to a time when the ears of the deaf will be unstopped. In 

later life my father suffered from hearing loss; and a couple of years ago I realised that it was happening to 

me, too. 

It was while teaching in school one day that I addressed a girl as Kayleigh. She wasn’t Kayleigh, she 

explained gently, but Katie. This and similar incidents showed that I wasn’t hearing the‘t’ sound. I saw my 

GP, was referred to Audiology, diagnosed as a “textbook case of age-related hearing loss” and given hearing 

aids. They’re great, but don’t solve every problem, especially not in busy classrooms. Another occasion, 

when a girl had to repeat the same thing to me three times, finally convinced me that it was time to lay down 

my whiteboard marker. 

Mind you, perhaps there are compensations. I once met someone who had been taught by the late, great and 

profoundly deaf Professor William Barclay, Church of Scotland minister, one-time Professor of Divinity at 

the University of Glasgow and, in his day, popular writer and broadcaster who had a reputation for turning his 

hearing aid off when writing. He recalled Barclay’s words to his students: I would remind you that I wear a 

hearing aid – and I’m not obliged to listen to rubbish!  

I still cope with tutoring pupils individually, and with most other situations, so please don’t let anyone feel 

that they need to shout slowly or wave their arms for me to understand them – not yet, anyway. I’m certainly 

not despondent – in Heaven, after all, my ears will be unstopped…  Brian 

 

 

PLEASE NOTE …  

BOTH - ST RADIGUND’S CHURCH AND HALL ARE 

AVAILABLE  

FOR LETTING PURPOSES 

∙ Rates £10 per hour (negotiable for block bookings, local 

residents).   

 ∙ PA/Sound system available     

∙ WiFi available      

Booking Policy available from Audrey Goaten,  

32 Albany Road, Capel-le-Ferne.  CT18 7LA.   

Tel: 01303 244735.   Email: tryke@audrey47.plus.com 

 

 

http://www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk/
mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
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 Poor Wi-Fi coverage? 

 Computer slow to start? 

 Unsure of what to buy? 

 Do you require help setting 

up new equipment or 

gadgets? 

 Would you like to control 

your heating and hot water 

remotely? 

 Need training or guidance to 

get the best from your 

investment? 

Business and Home Tech Services 
 

Design  Install  Fix  Upgrade 
 

Dave Turnbull 
 

01303 64 1000 
07970 80 40 60 

 
dave@rbtechservices.co.uk 
www.rbtechservices.co.uk 

 

I have over 30 years IT 
experience.  Contact me to 
discuss options and 
solutions to all your 
technology questions. 
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Public Health England (PHE) South East is urging people 

in Canterbury and areas where there is much contact with 

Canterbury through school, college, work, hospital visits 

or social to check their children are up-to-date with two 

doses of MMR vaccine following five confirmed cases of 

measles in the area. 

PHE is working closely with NHS and local authority 

partners to raise awareness of how the public can protect 

themselves and their families and prevent further cases. 

Dr Rachel Pudney, PHE South East Health Protection 

consultant, said:  
“Measles is not a harmless childhood illness as many 

think – it is extremely infectious, can strike anyone and 

sadly in some instances can have very serious long term 

and life changing consequences. 

“The best form of protection against measles is the MMR 

vaccination which is why PHE is urging people to check 

their MMR status with their GP surgery. It is really 

important that anyone who hasn’t already had two doses 

of the MMR vaccine contacts their GP surgery for an 

appointment to get vaccinated. If you’re unsure whether 

you or your children have had two MMRs, first check 

your child’s Red Book or contact your GP surgery. You 

do not need additional MMR vaccines if you and your 

children have all had two MMR vaccines. 

“Thanks to vaccinations like the MMR, measles is not as 

common in the UK as it once was, but in recent years we  

 

have seen more cases emerging, especially among groups 

and communities where MMR vaccination rates are not 

as high.” 

Measles is a highly infectious viral illness that can lead to 

serious complications, especially in people with immune 

problems, pregnant women, and in babies younger than 

one year. 

Symptoms typically include: 

 high fever (temperature of 39°C or higher) 

 sore, red, watery eyes 

 coughing 

 aching and feeling generally unwell 

 a blotchy red brown rash, which usually 

appears 2-4 days after the initial symptoms 

If you think you could have measles, it’s really important 

to stay away from places where you could come into 

contact with lots of people – so do not go to work or 

school, visit hospital or attend social gatherings until at 

least four days after the onset of the rash. 

Dr Pudney added: “Everyone should be vigilant for the 

symptoms of measles and if you’re concerned that you or 

your child may have measles, please do not go straight to 

A&E or your GP surgery. Instead telephone your GP or 

ring NHS 111 for advice. This may help to prevent 

spreading it to other people who may be vulnerable.” 

Geoffrey Lymer, Kent County Councillor 

Dover West Ward 

================================================================================
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 

Capel Street.     Services 10.30am. 

************** 

Preachers for July 2019 

 7th       Pam Barr 

14th      Rev Ruddle 

21st      David Hudson 

28th       Jon and Marie Clark 

 

************** 

ALL WELCOME TO THESE ACTIVITIES 

If there are queries regarding these details, 

please call 01303 489006 -  Pam Barr 
Please! A reminder that the public are requested 

not to park in front of the gates on Sunday 

mornings as this is a disabled access. 

 

To report fallen trees on the  

Kent Highways network  

please call 03000 41 91 91 
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One of the highlights of Capel-le-Ferne's year takes place on Sunday, 7th July,  

when the Battle of Britain Memorial Trust hosts its annual Memorial Day  

to honour the men whose bravery kept these shores safe in 1940. 

A flypast and later flying display by a Spitfire and Hurricane of the Battle of Britain Memorial Flight (subject to 

weather and serviceability) is again set to be a highlight of what is always a spectacular and colourful day. 

This year’s guest of honour will be Air Vice-Marshal A M Turner CB CBE, Air Marshal and Deputy 

Commander Capability, Headquarters Air Command and Air Member for Personnel and Capability.  The Kent 

Wing of the Air Training Corps will provide an arms drill and a band display, while music will be provided by 

the Central Band of the Royal Air Force and the day will end with a Sunset Ceremony. 

The display by the RAF Central Band and the flypast by the Memorial Flight are always well received, while the 

parade and service of commemoration is brought to life by the colourful sight of standard bearers from many ex-

service organisations. 

This year’s event will mark 25 years since Wing Commander Geoffrey Page – one of the Few and the original 

driving force behind the National Memorial to the Few here at Capel-le-Ferne – invited members of the Battle of 

Britain Fighter Association to the first such event in 1994. 

While the first event was advertised as being “a very informal affair”, with no budget to provide either seats or 

portable toilets, 2019’s Memorial Day is the result of a great deal more behind-the-scenes planning, although 

remembrance remains at the heart of the day’s parade and service. 

The shop, cafe and Scramble Experience will all be open for most of the day, adding additional attractions to this 

day of tribute and remembrance. The event begins with a display by the Kent Wing ATC band at 10.30am.  

Malcolm Triggs, Go4 Marketing and Public Relations Ltd.  Tel. 01233 636878.  Mob. 07970 968314 

Email    malcolm@go4marketing.net 

Are you looking for a venue to host your 

next business meeting? Hunting Lodge is 

the perfect space and offers an airy room 

to suit all kinds of meetings. 

 

 

Events at the Battle of Britain Memorial  

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne,  

CT18 7JJ. Tel: No: 01303 249292 

Website:  

https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/ 

Facebook Page: 

https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew 

 
GRAPEVINE ADVERTISING from 1st April 2019 

This space could be advertising your commercial 

/business venture or, non-village organisation event. 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm    £ 13.00           

Size 9cm x 7cm     £20.00 

Size 9cm x 13cm    £28.00.  

Size 20cm x 13cm  £40.00 (½ page) 
 

For further details contact Parish Clerk at  

39 Victoria Road, or Tel: 01303 259564.  

Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

                                                 

https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew
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The Capel Ramblers  

 
Visit our web 

site www.capelramblers.co.uk 

******************** 

 
 

http://www.capelramblers.co.uk/
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 

Summary of some items discussed 

at meeting on Tuesday, 18th June 
 

 Requests from public to address the Council, plus 

Surgery and Other Feedback: None. 

 Traffic Management: Order placed with Kent 

Highways for speed zone roundels on Old Dover Road, 

New Dover Road and Capel Street.  Waiting date for 

installation. 

 Village Action Plan: Working Party waiting to 

schedule a meeting to discuss progress on points raised. 

 Planning:  NEW Application submitted for 

development of 107-127 Capel Street, (see page 11).  

Breach of planning permission contravening the "no 

access" condition to the Jarvis Homes Development 

Site from Old Dover Road resulted in a BIG apology 

received from Jarvis Homes that they are aware to not 

use Old Dover Road and they blamed the contractors 

employed who have been chastised. Also the additional 

and relocation of signage either side of the site is being 

dealt with by Dover District Council Planning 

Enforcement Officers. 

The status of all applications were reported and full 

details are available on: Dover District Council website: 

https://www.dover.gov.uk  

>Planning>Applications>View-Applications>Decisions 

 Neighbourhood Watch: No reported crimes received 

from Kent Police.  New PCSO will be in post and start 

duties in July.  Be aware of suspect driveway jobs 

carried out in village.   

 

WITH THE BETTER WEATHER NOW! ...  

BE AWARE ... BE ALERT. Burglars are often 

opportunists who will target an open window, an 

unlocked or open door or valuables on display if 

they think they can get away with it.  

  Recreation and Other Equipment: Members 

discussed further litter bins in village, but agreed due to 

cost implications, this would be deferred.  3 Year 

maintenance contract agreed for gym equipment.  

 Playing Field Security:  Quotations received on 

ways to deter unwanted visitors on Playing Field – this 

was deferred pending further investigations and advice 

from KCC Public Rights of Way.  Upgrade of CCTV 

still being investigated on cost and requirements. 

 Highways: Vehicles parked inconsiderately and 

dangerously on the junction of Winehouse Lane/Old 

Dover Road is being investigated further by our County 

Councillor, Geoff Lymer, who is endeavouring to get 

Kent Highways to realign and change the road junction 

line markings. He has also issued notices to perpetrators 

to move.  Lack of grass cutting in Old Dover Road, 

New Dover Road and Playing Field was a cause for 

concern and contractors have been chased, together 

with concerns on drain blockage when grass cut on 

New Dover Road.      

 Public Rights of Way: Reports received from users 

of Green Lane how they are enjoying the new improved 

access. Delegated Councillor chasing lockable bollard 

repairs, first cut of all PROWs and the unpassable 

Satmar to Winehouse Lane route. 

 Speed Watch: See page 14.   

 Capel Cares: Investigation to take place in setting up 

protocols for group.  Coffee mornings are well attended. 

 Other:  

Village Resilience Plan, for use in an emergency, being 

reviewed and updated.  

Councillors agreed donations to the Primary School to 

fund storage facilities, together with funding for two 

classes in First Aid Training lessons.  

 

Next Parish Council meeting is  

Tuesday, 16th July, 7.30pm,  

Village Hall (Small Room), Lancaster Avenue. 

A COPY OF MINUTES and MEETING AGENDAS 

ARE AVAILABLE ON  

THE PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/    

ALL PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE OPEN 

TO THE PUBLIC. IF YOU WISH TO ATTEND TO 

ADDRESS THE COUNCILLORS,  

PLEASE INFORM CLERK. 

Further information on any of the above or to contact 

Parish Council, please write to Parish Clerk,  

39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne 

or Tel: 01303 259564.   

Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 
 

REMINDER THAT ALL INFORMATION 

BETWEEN GRAPEVINE NEWSLETTERS IS 

INCLUDED ON PARISH COUNCIL’S 

FACEBOOK PAGE or  

BY NOTIFICATION VIA EMAIL DATABASE.   

PLEASE SHARE & PASS ON IF ANY OF YOUR 

FRIENDS OR FAMILY WISH TO BE INCLUDED 

IN THE PARISH COUNCIL EMAIL DATABASE 

TO RECEIVE NOTIFICATIONS, MESSAGES, 

NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH INFORMATION, 

PLANNING APPLICATIONS AND "WHAT'S 

ON" EVENTS.  

CONTACT THE PARISH CLERK  

or LIKE COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE. 
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil 

 

 

https://www.dover.gov.uk/
http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil
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NEW OUTLINE PLANNING APPLICATION SUBMITTED FOR  

Land Between 107 And 127 Capel Street Capel-le-Ferne 
 

 
19/00669 - Outline application for the erection of  

34 dwellings and means of access with associated landscaping (appearance, landscaping, layout 

and scale reserved), Land Between Nos: 107 And 127 Capel Street Capel-le-Ferne 

 

VIEW DOCUMENTS AND MAKE COMMENTS AT 

https://publicaccess.dover.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do 

 

Your comments are appreciated and will be shared with Councillors for their information.  

However, the Parish Council are just one body of people and can only give one reply.  

 

So, please "have your say" and also send your comments by 20th July,  

to Dover District Planning Authority, Council Offices,  

White Cliffs Business Park, Dover CT16 3PJ 

Telephone: 01304 872486, Email developmentcontrol@dover.gov.uk 

or completing online at https://publicaccess.dover.gov.uk/online-

applications/applicationDetails.do 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://publicaccess.dover.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=PSOKRLFZM2N00&fbclid=IwAR2BSMnj2jay-brJ06pym3uTD_xHOnnXXHlrFarmL7X7HcjltR1cuulpNa8
https://publicaccess.dover.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=PSOKRLFZM2N00&fbclid=IwAR2BSMnj2jay-brJ06pym3uTD_xHOnnXXHlrFarmL7X7HcjltR1cuulpNa8
https://publicaccess.dover.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=PSOKRLFZM2N00&fbclid=IwAR2BSMnj2jay-brJ06pym3uTD_xHOnnXXHlrFarmL7X7HcjltR1cuulpNa8
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Capel-le-Ferne  

Bowling Club 
 

Contact any of the following for more information 

Barry Mansfield - 01303 257157                    

Wendy Leeming - 01303 259120 

Ros Chandler - 01303 255862 

 

 
 

 

 

VietHouse Spa 
( Beauty Treatments for ladies 

Fully qualified and insured) 

 
Indian Head massage 

Facial &Body treatments 

Manicure-Pedicure 

Nail Treatments 

Waxing&Tinting 

Special offer: 

PAY ONE GET ONE FREE 

For the first 3 treatments 

►Phone: 07742202924 

Email: viethousespa@yahoo.com 

Facebook: 
https://www.facebook.com/housespa.viet.7 

Address: Capella House, New Dover Rd,  

Capel le Ferne, CT18 7JJ   (with parking) 

 

 

 

 

Enjoy Home Cooked Food in 
Our Cosy Country Pub 
Dog friendly, large car park and  

beer garden with children’s playground 
 

Call Emma on 01303 250737 
www.thevaliantsailoruk.com 

 
New Dover Road,  

Capel-Le-Ferne, Folkestone, CT18 7JJ 
 

Capel Coffee and Business Networking  
1st and 3rd Tuesday from 5.30pm 

 
 

 

BARRIE PAPE 

Thank you for all your kind messages  
and cards of sympathy and support  

on the recent loss  
of my dear Husband Barrie 

 

Jean 

 

 

 

ELAINE LE FERNE 
LADIES HAIR STYLIST 

 

54 Victoria Road 

Capel-le-Ferne,  

Folkestone. Kent 

01303 253173 

As most of my clients know, I started 

hairdressing in the village at the beginning of 

June 1977 at 74 Capel Street, just after the  

Queen’s Silver Jubilee bank holiday. 

I moved premises in February 2000 to my 

garage that I had converted into a salon.   

I have enjoyed working in the village for the 

last 42 years.  Due to health problems etc., the 

time has come for me to retire.  This has not 

been an easy decision for me to make.  I would 

like to take this opportunity to thank you all for 

your support over the years.  

ELAINE 

mailto:viethousespa@yahoo.com
http://www.thevaliantsailoruk.com/
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Hello everyone.  It is lovely talking to you all again.  I 

am standing in for our usual Grapevine writer as she is 

away on holiday, hopefully enjoying sunshine.    Glynis 

our President welcomed everyone and thanked Pam 

Barr for the top table flowers before we stood and sung 

Jerusalem.  June’s meeting was ‘Medical Detection 

Dogs- Saving Lives’. Our Speaker had brought along 

his Golden Labrador called Poppy and explained that 

she was an Ambassador Dog for Medical Detection 

Dogs.   She was absolutely gorgeous and so well 

behaved that we all fell in love with her.  It takes 

18months to train a dog with a host family before they 

are presented to person who has requested one. He 

explained the techniques they are taught in order to 

undertake what is required of them for each medical 

detection.  It was a very informative and interesting talk 

and we thoroughly enjoyed it.  Pam Barr gave the Vote 

of Thanks. 

The monthly WI Business was read out including Jayne 

Stone giving her Annual Meeting Report on her trip to 

Bournemouth as Capel-le-Ferne’s Delegate.  Jayne read 

out a card received from Ros who has been in hospital 

thanking everyone for their cards and flowers and well 

wishes.  Glynis said that all the notices and 

correspondence were in foyer on the notice board.   

We then had our refreshments. 

 

Glynis did a music quiz for Members Time which took 

us back to the 60s, 80’s and before, with one question 

which we should all have known the answer to but 

flummoxed us.   The raffle was announced and the 

results of the competition which was ‘Something 

Canine’ (Well done to everyone who entered). 

 For next month’s meeting which it is 9th July and it is 

to be our Garden Meeting which will be hele courtesy 

of Suzanne Pilcher at 3 New Dover Road, Capel-le-

Ferne.  Fingers crossed for good weather.   

PLEASE NOTE THE START TIME IS 2.30P.M.                 
Alternate Thursday afternoons find many of us crafting 

away.  There is Darts every Wednesday Evening, our 

luncheon club each month, scrabble, book share etc. So 

we do not have time to be idle.  

If you are new to the village, or just want to meet new 

people you are very welcome to come along for the 

evening and see if the WI is for you. You are welcome 

to come to 3 meetings without making a commitment to 

join. Just ring Jayne on 01303 211480 and we’ll arrange 

for someone to ‘host’ you through the evening. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

. 

 

 

Everyone keep safe until we meet again next month. 

I will draw to a close now.  Thank you for taking the 

time to read my report. Normal service will be 

resumed next month.  Take care everyone 
 

 

 

Saturday 27th July 2019 

This year East Kent Federation of WIs celebrates 100 

years since its formation and Capel-le-Ferne Evening 

WI celebrates 60 years since the first meeting. As 

part of these celebrations Capel-le-Ferne WI will be 

having a coffee morning/open house on July 27th 

between 10.00am and 12.00noon. Our scrap books 

with photos of previous events and highlights of the 

past 60 years will be on display as will samples of the 

things we do and information on various activities. 

Whilst the WI is not just jam and Jerusalem, WI 

cakes and hand crafted items will be on sale and light 

refreshments available. The coffee morning is open to 

gentlemen as well as ladies, to members and non-

members. Everyone will be welcomed. We look 

forward to seeing you at Capel-le-Ferne Village Hall, 

Lancaster Avenue, Capel le Ferne CT187LX, where 

there is plenty of parking.

 

 

 

 CAPEL-LE-FERNE  EVENING WI  

 

List of WI Monthly Meetings 

July 9th - Garden meeting 

August 13th - No Meeting 

September 10th - Police Dramas (Birthday Meeting) 

October 8th - Gentle Keep Fit 

November 12th - Annual Meeting 

December 10th - Christmas meeting 

FUNDRAISING EVENTS 

WI Bingo September         6.45 for 7.00pm  

Friday 20th 2019 - At St Radigund’s Church Hall 
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PLEASE CONSIDER JOINING AS A VOLUNTEER WITH CAPEL-LE-FERNE COMMUNITY SPEEDWATCH TEAM?  

REMINDER:  MORE VOLUNTEERS – MORE SESSIONS!  FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT  

Andrew Hawkins, Community Warden, 07811 271303 or Parish Clerk 01303 259564. https://www.communityspeedwatch.org/ 

******************** 

FOR DATA PROTECTION PURPOSES, REGISTRATION NUMBERS HAVE NOT BEEN PRINTED. 

 
Speed Watch Session on 15-06-2019 at B2011 New Dover Road outside rear of number 9 Albert Road 

357 Vehicles recorded - 3 reported to Kent Police for speeding 

 
Speed Watch Session on 13.06.2019 at B2011 New Dover Road outside Number 133 

562 Vehicles recorded - 4 reported to Kent Police for speeding 

 

Speed Watch Session on 04.06.2019 at B2011 New Dover Road between Hope Farm Entrance and Battle of 

Britain Memorial Site Entrance (Dover Bound) 
147 Vehicles recorded - 1 reported to Kent Police for speeding 

 
Speed Watch Session on 28.05.2019 at B2011 New Dover Road between Hope Farm Entrance and Battle of 

Britain Memorial Site Entrance (Dover Bound) 
285 Vehicles recorded - 6 reported to Kent Police for speeding 

 
 

PLEASE CONSIDER JOINING AS A VOLUNTEER WITH CAPEL-LE-FERNE COMMUNITY SPEEDWATCH TEAM? 

REMINDER:  MORE VOLUNTEERS – MORE SESSIONS!  FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT 

Andrew Hawkins, Community Warden, 07811 271303 or Parish Clerk 01303 259564. https://www.communityspeedwatch.org/ 

 Community Speedwatch (CSW) is a national initiative where active members of local communities join with the support of the 

Police to monitor speeds of vehicles using speed detection devices.  
Vehicles exceeding the speed limit are referred to the Police with the aim of educating drivers to reduce their speeds. In cases where 

education is blatantly ignored and evidence of repeat or excessive offences is collated (even across county borders), enforcement and 

prosecution follow.  CSW Online is working on behalf of the Police and communities to organise and coordinate CSW activity. 

Speeding is not just a local phenomenon - neither is Speedwatch.   Speeding continues to be a concern for many communities in both 

rural and urban environments. Therefore, Community Speedwatch is not restricted to villages and rural towns. Neighbourhood Policing 

Panels have an important role to play in developing safer urban communities and the adoption of speedwatch schemes could assist them 

to more easily achieve their goals. Volunteers receive appropriate training, and are supported by neighbourhood policing team (NPT) 

staff. The scheme aims to cater for the problem of real or perceived speed related offending, and through partnership with the 

community it is to be used in circumstances that are necessary, justifiable and proportionate in order to: 

 Reduce death and injury on the roads 

 Improve the quality of life for local communities 

 Reduce the speed of vehicles to the speed limit 

 Increase public awareness of inappropriate speed 

Speedwatch activity is not about interfering with neighbours' behaviour; it is a proactive solution to improve the safety and quality of life 

for everyone in the community.  

 The video answers some of the most frequently asked questions about the Community Speedwatch scheme. 

CLICK FOLLOWING LINK TO VIEW 

https://youtu.be/Ypb94rR3-GM 

 

https://www.communityspeedwatch.org/
https://www.communityspeedwatch.org/
https://youtu.be/Ypb94rR3-GM
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• Windows 

• Carpets 

• Gutter clearing/repairing 

• Fascias and lastics 

• Commercial & Domestic 

• Offices 

• Jet washing     

    patios/decking 
 

Please call or email to book  
or for a quote: 

 
Landline: 01303 778257 

Mobile: 0777 584 8809 
Email:  

m.trow2@yahoo.co.uk 
 

 

GARDENERS’ ASSOCIATION 

 
 The weather has not been too good for us 

gardeners this month.  

I am putting on a trip to Heaver Castle on the 

11th August the coach will be leaving Capel 

at 9.30am if you are interested let me know 

on 01303 259105.  

Don’t forget the Summer Show on 13th July 

and will be open to the public at 2.30pm so 

come along and see the display the  

Capel Gardeners can put on. 
 

*********************************** 

Summer show 13th July 

Autumn 7th September 
********************************** 

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT 

BRIAN CASTLE - 01303 259105 

 

mailto:m.trow2@yahoo.co.uk
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 CAPEL-LE-FERNE YOUTH CLUB 
Every 1st and 3rd Thursday in the month from 

7.30pm to 9.30pm. 

Please come along, your first evening is free! 

Any issues/queries – Please contact the 

Chairperson, Simon on 07860803767 

ALL PARENTS WELCOME TO ATTEND 

 Please ensure you collect your children from the 

hall, not the Car Park, even on light evenings. 

A note to all parents: As part of our 

safeguarding policy we ask that all children 

are signed out on club nights regardless to 

what time you collect them, please dont just 

collect and go without telling us (It 

happened tonight). And please ensure all 

children are collected from the hall, 

regardless to how close you live, over the 

road or 5 mins away, kids going home 

alone at dusk on bikes with no lights or 

walking alone is not ideal, it’s all ok until it 

goes wrong and then what. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 

paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk 

“YOUR HANDYMAN” 
Fencing, Decking, Pointing, Brick-work repair, 

Carpentry, Guttering, Diamond hole drilling, 

Pressure washing, Decorating, Kitchen fitting, 

Worktop fitting, Shed repair, Concreting, Etc.,  
 

Garden & Property Maintenance Services 

& Handyman - No job too small 

PLEASE ENQUIRE FOR ANY  

JOBS NOT LISTED 
 

mailto:paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk
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We have been informed by a resident: 

"For the second time we have had to clear the Capel park, gym and skatepark of MANY energy drink cans, wrappers and broken 

bottles. Last time we saw children throwing glass bottles at each other before leaving, meaning we had to get a dustpan and brush 

from the village hall before our children could use the park". 

PLEASE ... if you witness this anti-social behaviour report to Kent Police as follows: 

In an emergency, when life is in immediate danger or a crime is in progress, call 999. For everything else... 

See if you can find your answer online to help you save time - browse 1000 popular policing questions  

https://kent.police.uk/ask-the-police/  or visit our do it online section.  https://kent.police.uk/…/repo…/kent-police-online-reporting/ 

Otherwise call our non-urgent number, 101 (waiting times vary - busiest between 4pm to 8pm daily) or use the General Enquiries 

form on this page.  The following is from the Kent Police website. 

Types of issues covered by the term anti social behaviour are:  

* Noise and rowdy behaviour    * Begging    * Vandalism   * Graffiti, litter and fly tipping   * Nuisance neighbours    

* Nuisance or abandoned vehicles    * Noisy or intimidating dogs   * Misuse of fireworks, fires being started 

* Drug dealing, taking drugs or drinking alcohol in the street    * Harassment, intimidation or threatening behaviour.    

* Prostitution and indecent behaviour     * Hoax calls to emergency services 

This doesn't include children playing or DIY noise unless at an unreasonable time of day/night 

Anti social behaviour (ASB) can make an area frightening and unpleasant to live, work or relax in. 

Together with Kent Fire and Rescue Service, https://www.kent.fire-uk.org/ 

councils and other public and voluntary organisations,  

we use our powers to get to the root of problems and take action. Who do I contact? 

While we are responsible for tackling some aspects of anti-social behaviour, your local council  

https://www.dover.gov.uk/Home.aspx 

deals with: 

* noise (including loud music from parties, neighbours, alarms, animals and pubs and clubs). 

https://www.dover.gov.uk/…/Environmental-He…/Noise/Home.aspx 

* abandoned vehicles -  https://www.dover.gov.uk/Recycling-…/Abandoned-Vehicles.aspx 

* graffiti -  https://www.dover.gov.uk/…/…/Anti-Social-Behaviour/Home.aspx 

* fly tipping -  https://www.dover.gov.uk/…/Env…/Fly-Tipping/Fly-Tipping.aspx 

 

https://kent.police.uk/ask-the-police/?fbclid=IwAR0gdsA7jCb7FVnzl01iEJqZ2T80ItxMeLAzp2swbmrRLJ0gHe0KLmVCzBg
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fkent.police.uk%2Fservices%2Freport-online%2Fkent-police-online-reporting%2F%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR192NyIUVC75qYWjyuhRMou9SwNiuRUWTffiPLZMHM0PBceKQ_o9Aum85c&h=AT2dvKuJQKO0TK9UZ-PGRo_i3MqcPVAhk3yq__jmDtkFW7oLpXouaQ0X0IkHyjXQImh7bicj7pDT9cxgkIyizx9hSBQR9OE0W4SxnAacO8MpwzSPkRXg5_CQthWqmNcmDMx2l_OrRsN6jZi-JNVdfVca8Xr0jmp9lUXKtOKjj4Zkx9xW53-_ujpmrECEwDkjmwUJZJ9U7aG3RzHKC3KesE1qlKgTXdO9wGjrtiZpmYf4UXMTug5tF5dkLj_xuABLeH7Ckzlv7s_nrQx7XlOhKbi12eVm34IpgPPWLOXgVQ46k5WPTu8dXEhGhX-wh99fX7YMIE8hX30jig86a668XNYSvXVzPx_OihCp-pEDl-CsTFfOTY364ygYyjLIjyR94gDUG_GRtLSSo67DtuhRAsa562x_m0K7G0ux2G-spmU582Mrjn3XcgWIuz6c7gMyFSR2yKZ7pY3V51CyMQ8FxPCyZViByQxRwQbuKVqbFu8_CJh0mEwch2ofk4QZCasoQmgnGklHtWrsguH_RBDn3hjHe9jW5Q49qTh8_JySJqk84Laj26i0omfKqln6Fq_LZEoqimqt7uBA28wSA2Xz1FtiU6Jfv6EMM_m6iCcrYWVrXVaeqWLSD8kkYV12TX7Xrf8
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.kent.fire-uk.org%2F%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR3z15p0gppLoo9yOAPp4gLE1snPDkUoPtEQ0bWpWLDKBKJT7TWV47GJ1pc&h=AT2QLUqDJ0Gb820xAC7jmqcHxAGF6NTmH2SUhB5xIdkVzrbrVlAbRLSQuWmO8T-5wM8oq_3wfPW8zXsggkROiaIVCQNw18tnEJgnwTCcoBmjZ7qE0-H-SFyVYkW-4gJcAcFNmq4uqbODVp88WhM_r8jXhecRE0frG2VaNwK5A8_6JYfqFxaWS75tVqezVLyhsFCgkHDrae0xMWCvMyOklZLkCRG6BIyXNXy0m-U14WQHqeEGmd3Y4RC6y11JWzGivJ4_V68tPXI6s0JD9BIwnWdO_uoxgAd7SZFYmltqRzbRhRA0C0KXJp8SwRQLry_1Wf-kttGbofDaSByjf3Q_kBwcaez--UPWyS3gB_BiOFZWKk2IApYsZn6PG0lvEbvhQKhQ_IuvCgLjt9xh8T2DRDXgnlUV5bxwlTbw4wFoBFmVoOBxoIoFBt6qxH2uD5tMIhShjH52Mm0RlB16ybX6v_WehUTu79sXV-44o1uaxcxRTSupZBpJkwhXMmWGRRcGTJBpvV_laKCE7APBNm_feHqCehRlHn30l22RSgQIAXbL0-vOEUwHdKi9aGGabstyFvCvBAfvsah3FQluW6meBeGfZWnnFAbO7TRdw4qAVUO9JCHfuUq2Cam-0KWw9OFa3bg
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dover.gov.uk%2FHome.aspx%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1_U6bdObSyD5wHlSTSY6dEGKqm4SfxSIw5dk7H-l1QE1AARvLeSV1-dWc&h=AT12_m49HNz9pEoAEJjLlsuHck7evn2f-KHptOkY4FSpnf0nOeclr6bzAUgHfRdKgo14DNz5kXZo5fqyIVTlrXuazhBSdSqiCFcHWRkGSRwUuoW1jXfk5uKu0DBwLwikxGO31nShJi2pCKlY1ZUgocJjwNPFDfnFII4bywvvgHXJSWBNJHsqliRGf0n7sLz__2wQ-io6Vs-sBHRouvVzv9f2Jpai0wpYY1uSthg2ey5WdxHlQ_CfWLeD9Gjwk67zmGhd8ku_OmoB8b_9TXSFMVRW7lFfXdnfd46wx8s1HfR0fj43x-mg0MlA4DDtxkla9Ry6uKy9UGzIylaqAnYN2gMf_ZMP-p-OYhQunmc6PbrtJaVzT_g44mR8aQUdF1sMQ_d1O99lJseGRwJt1tQnQLMngijRyGQCQabw8FC2gS20uikNpcBS1yhcamK5YlxsVBN7w8yd644gQ9y28p-Z_mb63eBlK6l__BOVreI2y4VVjYwcJyTH2-xI5Cy9CjUys5O0d6A_G8ObyQ7qLxf5OJPVIpCCoFHYL-aJzJ-1-4mwLuRgaGqFBOopE05gWrITVQRFYkxE4vLeGBQpp_XZAe-5TY1YFQdTWSmKY4fuFJY9RFa4TPsHjiAu2dU07ObnkrI
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dover.gov.uk%2FEnvironment%2FEnvironmental-Health%2FNoise%2FHome.aspx%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR0aziAy87_ayKI65-eu9s2jZoO41N1VSCopXUtRSuuNhe4RiDM56hIwkaA&h=AT2ZuvDpj338kJLZjJa4L9QPbuZ9NJ3b80SH3qRFDhXisTSFAkvWJrL5AQcukIh7b_-7YFQHorKaKvDWjDw6BlQUFGy-Yrm8zhPYfKknVixWEsR6nm2Nn-GIgaaFJXI4dXSl8maXZVcIS2EYRd9VEEZ0Y3fv5rMWbkMZvm3Vb-KKZFHi10ujspoAhneOzBztplLS42359m2eE1yN5rVsSazaQP59BN57s4jmIbAivvinjcTdTwVw6qtHnw7WQId8oUMVDu698KRqxoJAB-C0DUlB7PO-ISlNpNZfltSILmFcBCH5_Fuk9_X5svgiHAt9C63AU2XIdT4XpEpZnfYw16PJEeKDkaQxejJ1PxOFjDAom8M-Jq4takBJRl6AEZdep8S5dBDMeiqJSTB3v6QnpdCbMXKEBSd3FwthKixiZwWJbUxFEGxZWmoFkPWA2wLb9LXpm5zOnBw8AbQldPh-jIOmGxRpiCsdE0SkghjTIkPvaZiCjq-6kXVomEoV1ZClQtUrTDcRz0f4lAwRN5Smio0tOmQkBNU1ETra2TR3IbmgPUqbzy1VjN2GVdwgd7NHVRUUkrP82xB_wYP49oVxH7pJnDNNSVr5ndDjceo0t5LuvbFcMKuLl_8W5i5h0khzQtU
https://www.dover.gov.uk/Recycling--Waste/Abandoned-Vehicles.aspx?fbclid=IwAR36-lbvWSA-a8b-Hzj1geR2PCs2s17Sn-z4hbMpfmy-tjhSmbXrhJKblFo
https://www.dover.gov.uk/Community/Community-Safety/Anti-Social-Behaviour/Home.aspx?fbclid=IwAR3Rdsl7q4UgO-zDdmlh6usHjD7gtSjVJdTv3scqO8PalCHwneZUyC9fdVI
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dover.gov.uk%2FEnvironment%2FEnvironmental-Crime%2FFly-Tipping%2FFly-Tipping.aspx%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR3uY07U2RKy2jfmAWtEof4dEbumk05EYPnzHlgCYaQ1noC6s_oB4I8gmz8&h=AT3AGCaskxS3fZTDXXqMzGTSMg0GmV7d1Cs-cZMQJLVlc7yhhGBd6xND7wCDkMjoELm3zUf1cNM6H1Lq-xKXKQM-RfqiA2-sR65qpWXGvN1pTEfgmMev0Za3pAjoNfZeV8kGu6HPWTwbpU6k4CspGjlmgGRoukzgX1IsdXCXk5TaceT64_JxEeKcAg5Q6VBhH6bOlZqGZpfjgfP5A0So3bENB4pIkUzCa94BKdIPachEhp8Cp6EHN3OTelJ-CzsZ59IhPm71JXV_uqPQUSBfN5Km5_R4s1dRAsuCfKdgSZq6Q4Puq5ET-qjkCG5eWm4-ZdstR4ib9txfj7l4DNVvK27sGNFihYMtaY0kXxWyoUrPlhbbvVrfFVAWitN6u2pBVByKdRPfIzhASZHI3m4k1QHh04-nVbzWggkgT-YQkJiw1eR9ongaFtWX0N4dq6jjOmtcszEKMHGv-dPgiXTnHG05nbmlMUuAcse_uqJtib4C5MF1eM3Noi_0ZWAMPV470Nzyf_95HxP0fzENDjTAULmgCjIlRXEIqnDmtsfh-M5lo6z70fgvmgOF8q7vHW93tv6MT0kpIiftsvbua1B2u7dGcHRF6XRhZ2pQNyijSbeBGr9BBYvw_MOZ2_1eQJpBYXo
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 
NOTICE OF PUBLIC RIGHTS AND PUBLICATION OF ANNUAL GOVERNANCE & 

ACCOUNTABILITY RETURN (EXEMPT AUTHORITY) 

ACCOUNTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2019 

Local Audit and Accountability Act 2014 Sections 25, 26 and 27  

The Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 (SI 2015/234) 

NOTICE 

1. Date of announcement________  16th June 2019      __________________ 

 

2. Each year the smaller authority prepares an Annual Governance and Accountability Return (AGAR).  The AGAR has been 

published with this notice. It will not be reviewed by the appointed auditor, since the smaller authority has certified itself as 

exempt from the appointed auditor’s review.  

Any person interested has the right to inspect and make copies of the AGAR, the accounting records for the financial year to 

which it relates and all books, deeds, contracts, bills, vouchers, receipts and other documents relating to those records must be 

made available for inspection by any person interested. For the year ended 31 March 2019, these documents will be available 

on reasonable notice by application to: 

  Maureen Leppard, Parish Clerk 

       39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne, Folkestone, Kent. CT18 7LT 

       Tel: 01303 259564.  Mobile: 07813704142 

       Email: clerkcapellefernepc@binternet.com 

commencing on  __Monday 17 June 2019 _______________________  

and ending on  ___ Friday 26 July 2019 ________________________  

 

3. Local government electors and their representatives also have: 

 The opportunity to question the appointed auditor about the accounting records; and 

 The right to make an objection which concerns a matter in respect of which the appointed auditor could either make a public 

interest report or apply to the court for a declaration that an item of account is unlawful. Written notice of an objection must 

first be given to the auditor and a copy sent to the smaller authority. 

  

The appointed auditor can be contacted at the address in paragraph 4 below for this purpose between the above dates only. 

4. The smaller authority’s AGAR is only subject to review by the appointed auditor if questions or objections raised under the 

Local Audit  

     and Accountability Act 2014 lead to the involvement of the auditor.  The appointed auditor is: 
     PKF Littlejohn LLP (Ref: SBA Team), 1 Westferry Circus, Canary Wharf, London E14 4HD. (sba@pkf-littlejohn.com)  

 

5. This announcement is made by (e)       Maureen Leppard, Parish Clerk 

WITH THE BETTER WEATHER NOW!  

BE AWARE ... BE ALERT 

Burglars are often opportunists who will target an 

open window, an unlocked or open door or 

valuables on display if they think they can get 

away with it.  

Did you know?  Most burglaries happen on 

weekdays, in daylight.  Make sure you - 

** keep keys, cash and expensive items out of view 

** use timer switches on lights and radios to make 

your home look occupied 

** keep gates locked and boundaries secure 

** lock away bikes, tools and garden items which 

could be stolen or used to break into your home. 

 

mailto:sba@pkf-littlejohn.com
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USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES & CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER 

Police Community Safety Officers To be arranged Kent Police 101 

Community Warden 
 

Andrew Hawkins 07811271303 
Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

Parish Council Chair Keith Pilcher 01303 254731 

Parish Council Clerk Maureen Leppard 01303 259564 

Village Hall Webmaster/Chairperson Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Maintenance Brian Wilson 627172/07916258684 

Village Hall Committee Secretary Deborah Jeggo Email: deborahjegs@aol.com 

Village Hall Committee Lettings  

 

Sue Leaning 

(email preferred) 

07939 095880 

Email: 

fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

Village Hall Farmers’ Market  Debbie Ovenden 07427 626754 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Roy Mann 07725943261 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Ruby Cook 01303 255569 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Tracy Ravenhall 07787174336 

Village Hall 100+ Club/Trustee Caroline Bunting Email: c.bunting@btconnect.com 

Bridge Club Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Brownies Register on website https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/w

hat-we-do/brownies-7-10/ 

Capel Baptist Church Pam Barr 01303 489006 

Capel Cares Janet Milliken 01303 257003 

Capel Ramblers Bob Mothersele 01303 250931 

Divas Dance Rebecca Uden 01303 893650 

Fit Friends – Pilates Pam Vivien 01303 244322 

Gardeners Association Brian Castle 01303 259105 

Household Bill Savers Phil & Karoline Taylor 01303 246887 

Judo Colin Carrott 01303 211594 / 07917131571 

Playgroup Alison Cloake 07977 838609 

Remote Control Car Club Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Short Mat Bowls Ros Chandler 01303 255862 

St Radigunds Church Rev Brian Williams 01303 243784 

St Radigunds Church Hall Events John Oliver 01303 251403 

St Radigunds Church Hall Bookings Audrey Goaten 01303 244735 

St Radigunds Players and Choir Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Tai Chi Anna 01304 205405 

Twinning Association Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Welcome to Village Letter Debbie Catling 01303 251525 

WI  Jayne Stone 01303 211480 

Youth Club Simon Withey 07860803767 

Any alterations or additions to this 

list, notify: Maureen Leppard 

(Editor) Tel: 01303 259564 or Email: 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

 

 
Recycling/Waste Collection Dates:  

 Food Waste, Rubbish & Green Waste 

Fridays, 12th and 26th October 
 

Food Waste & Recycling –  

Fridays, 5th and 19th October 

Recycling/Waste Collection Dates:    

  
Food Waste, Rubbish (Grey lid) 

& Green Waste 

Fridays 

5th and 19th July 

 

Food Waste & Recycling (Blue lid)  

Fridays,  

12th and 26th July 

Shepway Writers Group 

 

Are you interested in  

creative writing?   

Now's your chance to put pen to 

paper and write short stories, 

poetry, or even that book you've 

been meaning to write.   

Our informal group meets every 

month in Folkestone.  

It's free to join, so why not come 

along and give it a go? 

 

Contact Graham on  

01303 470229 or 07722 560702. 

 

 
Andrew the Kent County Council Community 

Warden for Capel-le-Ferne and Hawkinge,  

has completed a crime prevention survey 

course. Therefore, if any residents would 

like "Crime Prevention Advice and a Survey" 

on their property, free of charge, please 

contact him by phone or email.  

Tel: 07811 271303.  

 Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

 

 

KNIT & NATTER, REECE ADAMS 

HOUSE, CAULDHAM CLOSE. 
Crochet is on the agenda for beginners.  

Or if crochet is your passion,  

maybe you could help teach others.  

We make a grand cup of tea. No charge. 
EVERY THURSDAY,   2pm till 4pm.   

Everyone Welcome!   

For more information contact Maggie 01303 245046. 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE WILDLIFE  

FACEBOOK PAGE SEARCH   

Capel-Le-Ferne Wildlife 

 AND JOIN OTHER RESIDENTS 

DISCUSSING ALL THE WILDLIFE IN 

OUR VILLAGE 
 

mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
mailto:deborahjegs@aol.com
mailto:fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:c.bunting@btconnect.com
https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-we-do/brownies-7-10/
https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-we-do/brownies-7-10/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
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CAPEL VEHICLE SERVICES 
All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT’s & repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries Supplied & Fitted 

Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

Friendly efficient service 

Call John Horne 01303 255894 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

 

 

 

LOCKSMITHS 
Opening hours:   Mon-Fri, 9am – 6pm 

Saturday, 9.30am – 1.30pm 

No call out charge – 24 hours, 7 days 

All types of locks, open-supplied-fitted 

Boarding Service - Emergency Repairs. 

Key Cutting.  Domestic & Commercial.  

Shutters, Grilles, Bars, Safes.  

 01303 210057 / 07938599863 

 

 
 

Items for August 2019 issue to be with  

Maureen Leppard (Editor) at 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT,  

(Tel: 01303 259564) or Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

by 6pm, Sunday, 14th July 2019.         NO JANUARY ISSUE 

PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 

 

 

 

 

G B Haworth 
    

      Painter & Decorator 

      Interior & Exterior 

   Free Estimates Capel - 244206 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

         
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882       07506 144427 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

Simpson Aerials   

Your local aerial installer 

We install, repair and tune all TV and Radio 

Aerials and Satellite, including Freeview, Freeview 

Plus, Freesat and Freesat plus. Est: 1988 

 

 

Call Peter on 

07971807150 

 

 

 

mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com

